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Commentary from the General Secretary-Treasurer                                                                     1 January 2010 
 
Dear Members of SIL, 
 
At the Congress in Montréal we decided to launch a journal and to disband the very long tradition of Proceedings and the 
occasional "Mitteilungen." After a long and difficult process the Executive Board has decided to continue the SIL 
publication activities in a partnership with the Freshwater Biological Association (FBA) in Great Britain. The contract has 
now been signed and a voyage with a somewhat unknown destination has begun. The one assuring thing is that our very 
efficient and dedicated Editor of the Proceedings, Jack Jones has agreed to help us with the tasks ahead. The name of the 
new journal has not yet been agreed upon but a decision will be made without too much delay. The titles "Global 
Limnology" and "Journal of Inland Waters" are at the front. The writing of this current commentary is mid October, so a 
decision might have been reached before The Annual Circular hits your desk or computer. 
 
SIL has had a long and very fruitful cooperation with our German partner Schweizerbart'sche Verlagsbuchhandlung. They 
have served SIL well and with dedication. It was not an easy decision to separate from those historical bonds. The main 
arguments were the experience of FBA to reach the international aquatic academia and applied scientists with several high 
profile journals, a good deal on the economics, and their commitment to limnology. They (FBA) have contacts to a very 
broad international audience that SIL does not have. It is my hope and belief that SIL is doing the right thing. Like any 
other projection for the future, like climate change, only time will tell; and many of us will not be there to do the 
observation. SIL and FBA are going digital in our cooperation and you shall learn much more about it in the not so distant 
future. 
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The future is always somewhat unpredictable. However, one thing is for sure, SIL cannot survive long term without new 
and young members. I urge every one of you to ask your students and young associates to join SIL. We need you to 
promote and to persuade the new generations to join SIL. If you are confronted with the question, "what is the point?" 
Then ask if they see how we can confront the future with a lack of knowledge of freshwaters in an international context. I 
am not naive; however, keeping SIL living and fighting is an obligation for concerned limnologists. SIL is the only 
international Society where we find a serious cooperation between scientists in developing and developed countries. We 
need these contacts in the world. United Nations and alike are good for some things, but not for what we are doing. The 
meeting in China (October 2009) concerning Global Change and Freshwaters is one, good example of how SIL can be 
involved. Bob Wetzel stated many times that the availability of clean freshwater, both for consumption and in situ should 
be high on the international agenda. Clean lakes, rivers and wetlands are an extremely valuable commodity for every 
human being. I might be wrong, but I think that access to freshwaters within the time perspective of the modeled major 
impacts of global climate changes (if and when?) are of a much more immediate concern. This is not to say that we should 
not be concerned about climate changes and do our outmost to deal with them. I know, I am somewhat controversial here, 
but in my view we have both a short-term and a long-term agenda. 
 
SIL 2010 is a special year. We have our first Congress on the African continent. You must join us in Cape Town, South 
Africa and make the major efforts of Johan Grobbelaar worth the time he is investing in putting this together. I am 
confident that we shall have a very worthwhile Congress. AND, this is where FBA and SIL members will meet. So come 
and join this very special Congress. 
 
Last, but not least. SIL has not (yet) suffered greatly from the financial crisis; however, we are suffering from the 
fluctuations in exchange rates and, sorry to say so, the diminishing membership. Go out there to get new members and be 
sure that you pay slightly more than the dues. Actually, the membership is too cheap, but only Congresses can change 
this! Do a little extra contribution on your payment. Be aware that we try to change the payment of the membership to go 
directly to SIL. BUT, it is important for you to know that in some countries your dues are linked to a national society, this 
is fine and OK. SIL does not want to interrupt these bounds. However, we are all moving in a world where payments of 
dues and books, gadgets, tickets etc. are done electronically. You may choose to do likewise and experience that this is 
also the way SIL has to go with the new journal and its linkage to a SIL membership. We walk the way to tie your 
membership closer to the journal. Do not miss the opportunity and keep guard of your connection with the most 
International Society concerning inland waters (Limnology). 
 
Enjoy 2010! 
 
--Morten Søndergaard, SIL General-Secretary and Treasurer 
 

VISIT THE SIL WEBSITE 
www.limnology.org 

Information is available there on awards, committees, jobs, membership, national representatives, 
publications, statutes and, working groups as well as links to other sites. Visit often, as information is 
updated regularly by our SIL webmaster, Gordon Goldsborough, University of Manitoba, Canada.

 
From Our SIL President: 
 
The English, as everyone knows, talk about the weather to avoid probing more deeply. So I will do the former and still 
probe. It’s a very warm and very wet and somewhat grey October so far. The roses are still flowering, the grass is still 
growing, and following a very dry September, the leaves are already coming off the trees. It’s a time to think how to 
reduce the gas and electricity bills for the winter and to plan for next spring’s and summer’s activities. And that means 
decisions about how to minimize one’s carbon footprint, and which of next year’s conferences to attend, and how to offset 
the aeroplane carbon somewhat against savings in the heating bill and in wasting less food. It’s mostly the poorer parts of 
the world that are suffering and will continue to suffer from the developed worlds’ excesses reflected in global warming. 
 
SIL thrives on its Congress. We will have to fly. But the Congress host country profits from what we spend whilst there, 
so in the case of South Africa, actually going there has both scientific and social benefits. I hope lots of you will decide to 
go to Cape town for the Congress next August and if your funds, like mine, are dwindling it will be nice to think of the 
money going to the less developed world rather than into the cosy, still replete, despite the bankers, coffers of North 
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America or Europe. Moreover, the young and enthusiastic students of Africa are avid to meet and talk to people whose 
names they have yet only read on papers. SIL’s unique contribution is in its truly intercontinental fostering of links and 
help among all countries. 
 
South Africa is a truly beautiful country and if you can do some side traveling before or after, the National Parks are 
extremely well run and looking at the rivers in the company of elephant and hippo is a lot more exciting than with the 
water rat and occasional otter. But more than anything, it is important to support a country that has achieved a near 
miracle in its peaceful political transition and in its creation of new water laws that are astounding in their comprehension 
of the real needs of freshwater systems compared with the already (over-) developed countries from which many of us 
come. SIL ploughs every penny and cent back into the limnological community of the world. It is run on a shoe- string, 
almost entirely by volunteers and its strength is in the personal contacts made at the Congresses. Cape town is a wonderful 
opportunity. I hope everyone will go out of his or her way to take it. 
 
--Brian Moss, SIL President 
 

SIL DUES 
 
Did you know that there are now various ways to pay your SIL dues? You can pay by: 

1) A check for payment from a USA recognized bank 
2) A charge card, Mastercard or Visa (some people have used those one time use Mastercard or Visa) 
3) Direct payment from the SIL website (www.limnology.org) 
4) Wire transfer through a Western Union (to Denise Johnson in Graham, NC, USA) 

 
Did you know that you can pay SIL dues from your grants, trusts, gifts, or even your individual discretionary funds? 
Did you know that being a part of a professional organization/society like SIL looks good on your CV? 
 

VOTE FOR OFFICERS/BALLOT 
 
The ballot for the SIL Officers is now being done electronically by e-mail. However, if you want to do the ballot by hard 
copy please contact the Business Service Coordinator Denise Johnson (denisej@email.unc.edu). Ballots will be 
accepted until April 2, 2010. 
 

31ST SIL CONGRESS: 
 
31ST SIL CONGRESS: 
Cape Town, South Africa 
 
On behalf of the local Organizing Committee of SIL 2010, I am pleased to invite you to the 31st Congress of the 
International Society of Limnology. From 15 to 20 August 2010, Cape Town will be the meeting point of limnologists 
from around the globe. Never before has SIL met on the African continent, although Africa is commonly known as the 
cradle of humankind. This will be an opportunity to showcase cutting-edge aquatic science, discover Africa and in 
particular South Africa, while enjoying Africa's cultural, gastronomic and natural heritage. As remarked by Morton 
Søndergaard, SIL’s General Secretary-Treasurer, South Africa is an “exotic” location and SIL members and other 
interested persons should do everything possible to attend this congress. Till we meet in Cape Town, 
--Johan Grobbelaar, Chair LOC 
 

FUTURE CONGRESSES: 
 
32ST SIL CONGRESS: 
Debrecen, Hungary will be the venue for the 32nd congress in 2013. 
 
33rd SIL CONGRESS: 
The 33rd congress will be held in Turin, Italy, in 2016. 
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FUTURE CONGRESS PROPOSALS: 
Do you want to host a SIL Congress in your country? SIL members who have recommendations or want to make inquiries 
leading potentially to a proposal for sponsorship of a congress are urged to contact the SIL General Secretary – Treasurer. 
The 34th congress is open for bids. 
 

PUBLICATIONS 
 
PROCEEDINGS VOLUME 30 (Montréal, Canada) Information: 
 
SIL Volume 30 is almost finished! 
 
Members who send their dues payments to a national representative do not receive their publications until 
acknowledgement of the dues payment has been sent to the SIL office by the national representative.  
 
The CD for Volume 30 is released after all papers belonging to Volume 30 have been prepared for publication. 
 
If you have questions about the delivery of copies of Volume 30, contact the SIL Business Services Coordinator. 
 
SIL members owe much gratitude to Professor Jack Jones of the University of Missouri for his extensive editorial work. 
 

CORRECT ADDRESSES 
 
Please verify your name and address given on the address label of this circular. SIL cannot be responsible for loss of 
publications because of unreported changes of address. Also please make sure that we have your correct email address. 
 

SPONSOR A MEMBER 
 
Some members have generously contributed sufficient funds to sponsor a researcher or student of limnology from 
countries from which it is difficult to pay our modest membership fee. Please contact the General Secretary-Treasurer for 
details if you are interested in contributing. 
 
Alternatively, we urge you to contribute to our Endowment, General, Tonolli, or Wetzel Funds. 
 

SIL NEEDS YOU TO BE A 
MENTOR 

 
Mentors are willing to offer advice to students and junior scientists seeking to publish their research findings, in some of 
the following ways: 
 

 Screening of data for its suitability for publication  
 Advice on a target journal  
 Help in preparing a paper together in a constructive and professional atmosphere  
 Provide follow-up after the review process  
 Advice on career planning  

 
If you are willing to join this cause, please send your research interests to Denise Johnson at:  denisej@email.unc.edu 
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All members send their subscriptions (dues) to the Business Services Coordinator or their National Representatives at the rates indicated: 
 

The following countries or regions pay dues of $55.00 (Regular Members) and $110.00 (Institutional Members) in U.S. Dollars, by check drawn on an 
international bank in the USA that is recognized by the Federal Reserve System, by major credit card (Visa or MasterCard), or online at the SIL Website 
by PayPal: 

 

Algeria, Argentina, Bangladesh, Bolivia, Botswana, Brazil, Burundi, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Democratic Republic of Congo, Egypt, Ethiopia, Ghana, Indonesia, 
Iran, Kenya, Lithuania, Macedonia, Malawi, Malaysia, Mexico, Morocco, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Peru, Philippines, Russia, Rwanda, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, South 
Africa, Sri Lanka, Sultanate of Oman, Thailand, Turkey, Uganda, Ukraine, Uzbekistan, Venezuela, Zambia, Zimbabwe. 
 

Members from Croatia, Estonia, Greece, Iceland, India, Luxembourg, Puerto Rico, Republic of Belarus, Slovenia, Taiwan, and United Arab Emirates pay 
at the rate indicated for USA Members in the chart below. 
 

 

  Regular 
Member

Institute 
Member 

Currency 

Australia Prof. Dr. Richard Marchant, Museum of Victoria, GPO Box 666, Melbourne, VIC 3001, Email:  
rmarch@museum.vic.gov.au 

99. 233. AUS 

Austria Prof. Dr. Maria Leichtfried, Institute for Limnology Mondsee, Austrian Academy of Sciences, Mondseestr. 9, A-
5310 Mondsee, Email:  maria.leichtfried@oeaw.ac.at 

61. 143. EUR 

Belgium Prof. Dr. Koen Martens, Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Freshwater Biology, Vautierstraat 29, 1000 
Brussels, Email:  martens@naturalsciences.be 

61. 143. EUR 

Canada Prof. Dr. Andrew Paterson, Ontario Ministry of the Environment Dorset Environmental Science Centre 1026 
Bellwood Acres Road, P.O. Box 39, Dorset, Ontario, P0A 1E0, Email:  Andrew.Paterson@ontario.ca 

97. 228. CAD 

China Prof. Dr. Zhengwen Liu, Nanjing Institute of Geography and Limnology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, East 
Beijing Road 73, Nanjing 210008, Email:  zliu@niglas.ac.cn 

611. 1435. RMB 

Czech & Slovak 
Republics 

Prof. Dr. Jan Helesic, Masaryk University, Department of Botany and Zoology, Kotlarska 2, CZ 611 37 Brno, 
Email:  helesic@sci.muni.cz 

1612. 3785. CZK 

Denmark Prof. Dr. Søren Nielsen, Roskilde University, ENSPAC, Building 18.1, PO Box 260, DK-4000 Roskilde, Email:  
nielsen@ruc.dk 

452. 1060. DKK. 

Finland Prof. Dr. Timo Kairesalo, Dept. of Ecological & Environmental Science, University of Helsinki, Lahti, 
Niemenkatu 73, FIN-15140 Lahti, Email:  timo.kairesalo@helsinki.fi 

61. 143. EUR 

France Prof. Dr. Virginie Archaimbault, CEMAGREF Biologie des Ecosystèmes Aquatiques, Gestion des milieux 
aquatiques, 3 bis quai Chauveau, C.P. 220, F-69336 Lyon Cedex 09, Email:  virginie.archaimbault@cemagref.fr 

61. 143. EUR 

Germany Prof. Dr. Karl-O. Rothhaupt, Limnologisches Institut, Universität Konstanz, 78457 Konstanz, Email:  
karl.rothhaupt@uni-konstanz.de 

61. 143. EUR 

Hungary Prof. Dr. Vera Istvánovics, Budapest Univ. Technol. Econ., Dept. Civil Eng., H-1111 Budapest, Muegyetem rkp. 
3., Email:  istvera@goliat.eik.bme.hu 

16673. 39153. HUF 

Ireland Prof. Dr. Mary Kelly-Quinn, School of Biology and Environmental Science, University College Dublin, Belfield, 
Dublin 4, Email:  mary.kelly-quinn@ucd.ie 

61. 143. EUR 

Israel Prof. Dr. Tamar Zohary, Y. Allon Kinneret Limnological Laboratory, Israel Oceanographic & Limnological 
Research Ltd., P.O. Box 447, Migdal 14950, Email:  tamarz@ocean.org.il 

336. 790. NIS 

Italy Prof. Dr. Roberto Bertoni, C.N.R. Istituto per lo Studio degli Ecosistemi, L.go V. Tonolli 50-52, 28922-Pallanza 
(VB), Email:  r.bertoni@ise.cnr.it 

61. 143. EUR 

Japan Prof. Dr. Michio Kumagai, Lake Biwa Environmental Research Institute, 5-34 Yanagasaki, Otsu 
Shiga 520-0022, Email:  kumagai-m@lberi.jp 

8054. 18914. Yen 

New Zealand Prof. Dr. David Hamilton, University of Waikato, Department of Biological Sciences, Lakes Management and 
Restoration, Private Bag 3105, Hamilton 3240, Email:  d.hamilton@waikato.ac.nz 

125. 293. NZD 

Norway Prof. Dr. Anders Hobæk, Norwegian Institute for Water Research (NIVA), Branch Office Bergen, 
Thormøhlensgate 53 D, 5006 Bergen, Email:  anders.hobaek@niva.no 

513. 1204. NKr. 

Poland Prof. Dr. Ryszard Goldyn, Adam Mickiewicz University, Department of Water Protection, (Zakład Ochrony Wód 
Uniwersytetu im. Adama Mickiewicza), 61-614 Poznań, Umultowska str. 89, Email:  rgold@amu.edu.pl 

258. 607. ZI 

Portugal Prof. Dr. Maria José Boavida, Dept. Biologia Animal & Centro de Biologia Ambiental, Faculdade de Ciências, da 
Universidade de Lisboa, Campo Grande C2, 1749-016 Lisboa, Email:  mjboavida@fc.ul.pt 

61. 143. EUR 

Romania Prof. Dr. Klaus Battes, The Bacău University, Faculty of Sciences, Biology Department, Mărăşeşti Street, 157, 
600115, Bacău, Email:  battes@ub.ro or klaus_battes@yahoo.com 

262. 616. RON 

South Korea Prof. Dr. Gea-Jae Joo, Pusan National University, Department of Biology, Pusan 609-735, Email:  
gjjoo@pusan.ac.kr 

77. 180. USD 

Spain Prof. Dr. Eugenio Rico, Universidad Autónoma de Madrid, Ciudad Universitaria de Cantoblanco, Facultad de 
Ciencias, Departamento de Ecología, E-28049 Madrid, Email:  eugenio.rico@uam.es 

61. 143. EUR 

Sweden Prof. Dr. Richard Johnson, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Department of Aquatic Sciences and 
Assessment, P.O. Box 7050, SE-750 07 Uppsala, Email:  richard.johnson@ma.slu.se or 
richard.johnson@vatten.slu.se 

633. 1486. SKr. 

Switzerland Prof. Dr. David M. Livingstone, Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology, Department of 
Water Resources & Drinking Water, Eawag, Ueberlandstrasse 133, CH-8600 Dübendorf, Email:  
living@eawag.ch 

89. 209. CHF 

Netherlands Prof. Dr. Ellen van Donk, Netherlands Institute of Ecology - Centre for Limnology (NIOO-KNAW), 
Rijksstraatweg 6, 3631 AC, Nieuwersluis, P.O.Box 1299, 3600 BG Maarssen, Email:  e.vandonk@nioo.knaw.nl 

61. 143. EUR 

United Kingdom Prof. Dr. Linda May, Centre for Ecology and Hydrology, Bush Estate, Penicuik, Midlothian EH26 0QB, 
Scotland, Email:  lmay@ceh.ac.uk 

54. 127. GBP 

U.S.A. Prof. Dr. Wayne Wurtsbaugh, Utah State University, Dept. of Watershed Sciences, Logan, UT  84322-5210, 
Email:  wurts@cc.usu.edu 

77. 180. USD 
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Please type or print 
 

Title: Name (First, Middle, Last): 
Mailing Address (institutional address preferred): 
 
 
Date of birth:  Email:   
Fields of Interest:   

 
 REGULAR MEMBER--from Developed Countries at 77 USD, and from Developing Countries at 55 USD 
 STUDENT MEMBER (50% of regular member fees). 
 FAMILY MEMBER If one person of a marriage is a member at the full rate, the spouse may be a member at half membership 

fee. The second member has full privileges, but will not receive publications. 
 INSTITUTIONAL MEMBER (libraries, organizations) from Developing Countries 110 USD, and from Developed 

Countries 180 USD. 
 AFFILIATE MEMBER National or regional societies with an observer status in SIL and who pay 15% of the annual 

institutional fee. Affiliate members receive all privileges of membership but not scientific publications. 
 LIFE MEMBER Individuals who make major financial contributions to SIL. The minimum contribution for this category of 

membership consists of 40 times the prevailing dues. 
 

PUBLICATIONS 
 
The Proceedings (Verhandlungen) consists of volumes of scientific papers delivered at the triennial congresses of SIL. Irregular 
Communications consists of critical analyses of methods and other topical subjects and are published as finances of SIL permit. 
Proceedings and Communications are issued to all members who are in good standing for the year prior publication. Back issues of SIL 
publications are available for purchase; contact the General Secretary for details. Beginning with Proceedings 27, publications are available 
in printed form or on CD-ROM; please indicate your choice below: 
 
  Printed   CD-ROM   Both printed & CD-ROM (Additional $25/USD each year, or $30/USD each year if paying by VISA 

or MasterCard) 

 
PAYMENTS 

 

Membership dues for calendar year (s):  
______ 

$------- Mail application with your remittance to:  Prof. Dr. Morten Søndergaard, 
Gen. Sec.-Trea., c/o Ms. Denise Johnson, SIL Business Services 
Coordinator, University of NC at Chapel Hill, CB 7431, GSGPH, 135 
Dauer Dr., ESE, 148 Rosenau Hall, Chapel Hill, NC  27599-7431, Email:  
msondergaard@bi.ku.dk, or denisej@email.unc.edu, or to your National 
Representative (see Annual Circular or SIL Website). 

Endowment Fund $-------  
General SIL Fund $-------  
Tonolli Memorial Fund $-------  
Wetzel Memorial Fund $-------  
Total Remittance: $------- 
 
 I enclose my check or money order made payable to SIL (Remittance in US dollars being sent from a foreign country must be drawn on 
a major international bank in the USA that is recognized by the Federal Reserve System). 
 

Charge my:   VISA   MasterCard,  Card No.   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __   __    
 
Expiration date (month)  __   __/(year)  __   __  Three (3) digit security code  __   __   __ 
 
Signature  _____________________________________________ 
 

You may also fax (336.376.8825)/phone (336.376.9362)/email Ms. Johnson with any of the above information if you desire. 
 


